
Having Our Say 
 
HAVING OUR SAY opens as 103-year-old Sadie Delany and 101-year-old Bessie Delany 
welcome us into their Mount Vernon, New York, home. As they prepare a celebratory dinner, 
they take us on a remarkable journey through the last hundred years of our nation’s history, 
recounting a fascinating series of events and anecdotes drawn from their rich family history and 
careers as pioneering African-American professionals.  
 
Available Role:  
 
Elizabeth “Bessie” Delaney: Female, Black / African Descent. 101 years old; was the third of 
ten Delany children; vivacious, emotional and an outspoken advocate for civil rights; 
graduated from Columbia University’s School of Dental and Oral Surgery and became the 
second African-American woman licensed to practice dentistry in NYC. 
 
BESSIE MONOLOGUE 
After she lost Manross and Lemuel, I guess it was only natural that Mama was ready to go. But 
to tell you what a silly old gal I am, I have to admit I did not realize when Mama was leaving us. 
I did not realize my Mama was dying. The day it happened Mama had been ailing and stayed in 
bed. Sadie was sitting at the head of the bed, and I was just kind of hovering around. Silly me, I 
left the room. It was getting dark and I wanted to feed my pet dogs and birds. Then Sadie came 
outside and said, “Bess, Mama’s gone.” Bad as it was for me, Mama’s death was ten times worse 
for Sadie. Sweet sister Sadie just cried for weeks and weeks. Every time we sat down for a meal, 
with Mama’s chair sitting there empty, the tears would come streaming down Sadie’s face. Why, 
I wasn’t sure she would make it. I’ll tell you something kind of funny. It had annoyed Mama that 
when Manross died, they made his wife return the pension check he had in his pocket. Mama 
thought that was mean. So she said to Sadie, “If I die and I have a check in my pocket, you must 
promise me that you will run to the bank and cash it, and keep that money!” So, while Mama 
was ailing, Sadie did just that, And do you know that the pension company sent a letter 
immediately? They had seen Mama’s obituary in  The New York Time that Bishop Delany’s 
widow had died – and they sent a letter that said, “Please return the last check.” And Sadie wrote 
to them, “Sorry, but it was cashed.” We always did what Mamma asked.  
 
 
SCENE 
 
BESSIE: One time I got tired of listening to Frazier and his friends planning another sit in. They 
had just re-released the film Birth of a Nation, a very mean-spirited film which degraded 
Negroes. It was showing at the Capitol Theater in Manhattan. This was in about what—1925? 
SADIE: Yes, 1925. 
BESSIE: So I said to Frazier, “How can y’all sit around here planning those silly sit-ins when 
they’re showing Birth of a Nation at the Capitol. I don’t know about you, but I’m going down 
there tonight and protest. And if you don’t join me, well, shame on you!” Well I guess I inspired 
them. But what happened is kind of funny – 
SADIE: --at least to you.  
BESSIE: Hap had a patient with an emergency and I stayed to help, so we were late. Well, we 
got there just in time to see the cops throwing poor Frazier, W.E.B. Du Bois and Walter White 
into the police wagon. The next day, those boys chewed me out good! They came to my office 
and said, “You convinced us to protest and then you didn’t show up! You have a lot of nerve!” 
And I said, “Well, Hap and I did show up, it’s just that y’all were too busy getting yourselves 
arrested to notice.” They didn’t think it was too funny. 
 


